SAS Board Minutes
Oct. 26, 2021
Via Zoom call  

Participating: Tim Johnson, Michael Babbitt, Carolyn Homan, Judy Brunkal, Maureen Leong Kee, Mike Williams, Lowell Spring, Harry Fuller, Laurie Buswell
Absent: Cynthia Donald, Jenny Ammon, Doug Spencer 
Guest: Joan Hagar, USGS
Call to Order: Tim called the meeting to order at 6 p.m. 

Zoom and In-Person meetings -- As we go forward, Tim said this process is workable. He tried it with a Santiam Flycasters meeting with a speaker in Washington and members who watched both in-person and online. He said having two computers to manage the process is best. That way you can share a screen for the presenter and have another computer to manager the process of letting online viewers into the Zoom meeting.

Motus proposal – Joan Hagar, with U.S. Geological, updated the Board on the Motus project involving tracking of wildlife, specifically small flying animals, via an international network. Data collected via tiny transmitters goes to a central point for analysis. The goal is improved knowledge of the ecology and the conservation of migrant animals. She’s also interested because the project could track movements of non-migrants like slender-billed nuthatches in the Willamette Valley. This would help scientists know more about their movements through various habitats in the area.

The project provides an opportunity for community science since anyone can get involved in banding birds, helping with with a tracking station, etc. The tracking technology provides data signals every 2 seconds so location data is very precise. Data reveals behavior and movement patterns, etc.  
The project originated with Bird Canada and so far, the effort to establish tracking stations has been concentrated in Eastern Canada and Eastern U.S. The Pacific Northwest Motus Group has formed to bring strategic coordination to development of a Motus network in this region. Among questions to answer: Migrant routes for species of concern; important stopping sites; arrival/departure dates; populations within species with different routes?; which sites are more important. 
She said organizers are looking to establish tracking sites from Southeast Alaska through Northern California. Two high-priority sites in the Willamette Valley – Ankeny Hill Nature Center and Fern Ridge Reservoir. Ankeny is on a hill, so a station there would have good, unobstructed reach for the antennae. She also has talked to David Craig at Willamette University about sponsoring a site on campus.
Harry Fuller then provided detail on getting an antenna at the Nature Center. Three antennae for each frequency are needed and they have to extend 8 to 10 feet above the roof. He said the transmitters are not harmful to wildlife. Eventually the transmitters will be small enough to put on Monarch butterflies. *Action item: Tim will share documents with the Board on the equipment and technology specs.
Tim said funding is the issue. Cost is about $10,000 for a station. Harry said he’s working on a state Fish and Wildlife grant but there are other possible sources. 

SAS website revamp, Mike W. – He’s made some changes in design based on Board conversations last month. The “new logo” has a photo of a Kestrel with Salem Audubon Society in block lettering and different colors for each word. Board members approved of the look in general. He still thinks switching to Square Space is the best option because it’s the same tech as used for the Nature Center site and we can add a Spanish-language option. Cost will increase to about $360/year, up from less than $100 for the current host, Sky Toaster. Mike would also like to have membership
 and donation solicitation options. He said there’s a cost for anything that involves a transaction. Another issue is what happens to SAS email, which is through Outlook and connects through Sky Toaster, as well as the Access database. Mike thinks these can switch to Square Space as well. 
*Action item: Mike will send a package of PDF pages to the Board so they can see how everything works. He will get a firm price quote and confirm that Outlook, as well as the Access database, will work through Square Space.

Minutes from September 28 – Tim said the info on Laurie’s new office hours was incorrect. She’s working Monday and Tuesday in Stayton, with Wednesday hours devoted to errands in Salem. Mike W. moved approval as corrected; Michael seconded. Minutes approved.

Turtle Ridge -- Tim said he has learned that the Salem-based wildlife rehab center has had its license revoked. A caller to SAS has asked what Audubon’s position is on this and he said he felt it wasn’t appropriate for us to weigh in. Laurie said that many of the calls she fields deal with injured birds. Although Chintimini is open in Corvallis, it’s not readily accessible for Salem people. *Action item: Judy said she would call Mary Bliss, a Turtle Ridge volunteer, to see what if anything SAS can do.
Office move – Laurie said her new schedule is working out well. She and Tim have been working on getting Access database capability at home as well as the office. SAS purchases this license through Duck Soup. *Action item: Mike W. said he will talk with Laurie about this issue. It could be that the license source could be the problem.
NATURE CENTER UPDATE
Tim referred the Board to the DMT minutes for the update. He also clarified Graham’s position on moving some SAS monies into a fund to generate support for Center expenses. Graham just didn’t want it moved to Oregon Community Foundation because the principal is locked up. He is fine with moving it to a regular investment option.
Urban park ranger – Tim said Sam has written a $27,000 grant (for 4 years) to hire an urban park ranger to be stationed at the Center. The total cost would be $50,000. Sam and Graham have asked if SAS and the Friends could split the remaining $23,000 a year for four years. Tim said SAS can afford this if we move $200,000 from what we have in CDs to Edward Jones for a total investment there of $536,000. A 4% draw (which is sustainable) would provide $21,445 to pay for our share of the ranger as well as the microwave system for WIFI ($2,000/year) that we have picked up. 

Tim talked with the Friends treasurer Jill Scofield on a DMT call, who is in favor of the hire, but approval is needed from the full Friends Board. He said the Friends have an endowment that yields $20,000/year but if they don’t approve of covering their half, we will have to rethink this. The goal is to have the ranger become a full-time USFWS position after the four years. Even picking up this expense, SAS would still have enough to build the Dave Marshall classroom. The construction funds will remain in CDs to protect the investment.
Another potential expense is acquiring some fixtures for the volunteer base camp. A donation from SAS and the Friends would allow acquisition of second-hand items from ReStore or Habitat. The FWS cannot buy from these outlets and the base camp doesn’t need new items. Tim said the Allaires also have asked for internet access at the base camp. Tim’s working on a solution – perhaps a jet pack through Verizon. 
Refuge agreement updates – Tim has edited the project management plan and sent it on. He still needs to edit the 2 other plans (Facilities Use and Standard Operating) and then all can go to Regional. He said changes are minimal. Once Regional approves, we can then start construction this spring on Dave Marshall using the remaining $250,000 in CDs.
Nature Center opening – Tim said the current thinking is to open Jan. 1 or soon after. The rationale is that children have been approved for Covid vaccination and would have the opportunity to get their first shot by January. The final decision needs to be made by Dec. 1 to provide sufficient lead time for making arrangements. Press releases need to be sent and volunteers to staff a greeting table, etc., must be arranged. The Allaires will have to be involved. Porta potties also have to be brought in because Gehlar Hall will not yet be open. The decision to open Gehlar depends on several things, including schools being ready to deliver programs there and FWS being comfortable with the risk. It will be a decision for Regional staff.
Leak repairs – The Friends and FWS will split the cost of repairs needed because of the water leak. Total cost was $6,400.

COMMITTEE REPORTS

Education – Lowell said his Baskett Slough field trip with the Dallas Community School group has been postponed to next week. He said there may be future opportunities to work with this group.
Birder’s Night – Speakers have been scheduled through May.
Field Trips – These are still on hold.

Bird Surveys – Tim and Mike surveyed the Gail Achterman wildlife mitigation area for Oregon Department of Fish and Wildlife. 
Conservation – Joseph Youren has written a letter to the Marion County Commissioners regarding Oregon Dept. of Forestry’s timber salvage plans in the Santiam Canyon. He says DOF is misrepresenting the work being planned and that timber harvest is taking precedence over conservation goals set forth in DOF’s forest management plans. 

Nature Reserve – Tim said crews continue cleanup work in the wake of the February ice storm.
Christmas Bird Count – There will be an article in the November Kestrel regarding plans for the annual count, which will be held Dec. 18.
Wood shop – Volunteers have wood and are ready to build nest box kits.
FINANCIALS

The year ended with a $5,702.39 deficit. Tim had budgeted a $5,925 deficit. Deficits have been the rule for several years, but the amount was up this year from recent years. The issue relates to income and one difference is the loss of any income from the Birdathon the past 2 years. The situation is sustainable for a while because the $269,000 investment account is producing a potential draw of $11,700 at the 4% sustainable level.  
Tim will work on the budget for next year but Covid is still impacting what fundraising we can do so another deficit is likely. He said a couple of cost increases also are anticipated, including the website fees. Other upcoming tasks include the report to National Audubon and the 990 report to IRS.
Adjourned: 8:15 p.m. Next meeting: Tuesday, Nov. 25, 6 p.m.
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